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ACVM Fall 2015 Newsletter 

News from the President 

Greetings from South Dakota.  The College continues to make 
positive strides in having a stable administration.  Amelia 
Woolums has worked tirelessly to get our committees filled.  
Becky Wilkes and Tim Frana continue to do amazing jobs as 
Secretary and Treasurer, effectively filling the executive direc-
tor position.  Our website has been streamlined, making it 
more functional for paying dues and tracking our members.  As 
I stated before, it will be necessary for new diplomates to be recertified, so the 
ACVM website will also be important for this activity which will begin in 2016.  
We have updated all of our membership records and will be sending out dues 
notices to those members who are in arrears.  The ACVM bylaws state that for a 
member to be in good standing they must be current on their dues.  As much as 
it pains me, we will likely decrease the size of the College in 2016.  As of the first 
of the year, members who are no longer in good standing will be removed from 
the ACVM active membership.  If you have any question on your dues status 
please contact Tim Frana (timfrana@gmail.com).  

A “new” pressing need has emerged and that is validation of the ACVM Examina-
tion.  Fortunately Josh Daniels and the Examination Committee have engaged 
this issue head on.  There are a number of steps required to get our examination 
to meet the standards set by American Board of Veterinary Specialists.  Josh has 
identified a psychometrician to provide consulting and test analysis.  The BOG 
has approved this consultant.  As we go forward there will be considerably more 
record keeping required for the Examination.  My greatest concern for long term 
administration of ACVM remains providing our officers and our committees with 
enough support so that they are not overwhelmed.  We have engaged a consult-
ant, Midwest Solutions, in Pierre SD.  They have gone through over 40 years of 
ACVM records, receipts etc. to categorize them and scan the essential docu-
ments.  We have also asked them to provide a job description for administrative 
support for the College.  We will be sending out a request for proposals (RFP)                               
                              ...continued on page 2. 
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In memoriam: Dr. Kumaran Subbiah by Colleagues at Virginia Tech 

"It is with profound sadness that I share the news with my colleagues of 
the American College of Veterinary Microbiologists that Dr. Elankumaran 
Subbiah passed away unexpectedly on Wednesday 2nd Sep 2015, in Chen-
nai, India”.  

“Kumaran, as we all called him, was an extraordinary research scientist 
who specialized in developing virus based diagnostics, oncolytic virus thera-
py, and therapeutic vaccines. He was also my good friend and as his men-
tor I would like share some of my thoughts on his untimely passing”.  

We all knew Kumaran to be a focused, purposeful virologist with lots of energy. Even when his 
allergies flared up and he was barely able to function, he would work with his usual gusto. He 
fought for his students, for his colleagues and for science with such a passion that sometimes it 
was difficult to keep up with him.  

One of his colleagues, Dr. XJ Meng, says, “I already miss our daily five-minute conversations, 
which we called our “mental health sessions." We would talk about virtually anything from re-
search, teaching, to life.  I miss his tremendous energy and creative ideas."      

Discovery was the norm in his efforts. He published in excellent journals with collaborators from 
all over the globe. But Kumaran didn't let success get to his head. He never forgot where he 
came from: Tamil Nadu Veterinary and Animal Sciences University (TANUVAS).  

He was the driving force behind the highly lauded international student exchange between TA-
NUVAS and our college, the Virginia Maryland College of Veterinary Medicine (VMCVM). He was 
committed both to the students' education and to providing opportunities for cultural exchange. 
He faced obstacles that would have discouraged many others with unrelenting optimism and 
enthusiasm.  

“Our scientific community has lost a passionate colleague, and our college has lost a treasured 
friend and teacher. We will miss Kumaran's passion, his intellect, and his dedication to students 
from far and near.  Our thoughts are with his family and many friends around the world." 

News from the President, continued… 

to look at the possibility of contracting out these services to aid our volunteer leaders. Finally 
we were all shocked by the sudden loss of Kumaran Subbiah, our colleague and BOG member.  
His death is a great loss to the whole College and to the Board of Governors.  I received the fol-
lowing email from his wife.   

“Thank you very much for your mail and the consoling words.  I am very much aware of Ku-
maran's association with ACVM during the last 11 years.  It's very kind of ACVM to post an obitu-
ary of him and to initiate an award in his name.  Any kind of award or scholarship from ACVM is 
fine with me, but as you asked, he would've preferred an ACVM award for distinction in re-
search.  I know his passion for research was endless.  Again, thank you all very much for your 
thoughts about him and your prayers.  Thanks again. Regards, Ruby”.   

Please think about how we may best honor Kumaran’s memory.  Please send any suggestions to 
me (christopher.chase@sdstate.edu).  

I hope we will see many of you in Chicago in December where we will honor our Distinguished 
Microbiologist John Prescott.  The Continuing Education committee has been planning a Clos-
tridial mini-symposium at CRWAD in Dr. Prescott’s honor. 

Chris 
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Board of Governor’s Report by David White 

The ACVM Board of Governors met by conference call on July 17, 2015.  Sev-
eral current initiatives in the ACVM were discussed, but first the Vice Presi-
dent (Dr. Amelia Woolums) reported on the committee nominating process, 
and the BoG voted to approve the appointments she presented.  Welcome 
to all new committee members, and thank you very much for your service!  
The ACVM is an entirely volunteer organization, and our College would lan-
guishing in the Halls of History without you! 

The ACVM Secretary (Dr. Rebecca Wilkes) discussed the Banquet for this coming fall, and cur-
rent initiatives in the AVMA’s American Board of Veterinary Specialties (ABVS) that affect our 
diplomates – specifically continuing education/recertification & status of honorary members.  

The ACVM Treasurer (Dr. Tim Frana) presented the current and projected ACVM budget, dis-
cussed some one-time fees that caused a slight dip in the last year (e.g. website and administra-
tive consultation), and discussed upcoming improvements to the website that will make paying 
and tracking dues much easier (including a way to get a receipt for payment). 

The head of ACVM Communications Committee (Dr. David White, AKA the author of this article) 
discussed the newsletter and listserv implementation.  The newsletter will be biannual and will 
come out after each BoG meeting as soon as I can get it together, and you will (hopefully) be 
seeing some listserv content designed to stimulate discussion.  Essentially, one week will be 
vignettes of listserv etiquette or use tips for those not familiar with the medium, and alter-
nating weeks will be a BoG member (or interested diplomate??  Please contact Dave White at 
David.M.White@aphis.usda.gov) proposing a topic of interest for discussion to the diplomates.  

The head of the ACVM examinations committee (Dr. Josh Daniels) discussed several new initia-
tives in test development, provision, and scoring that should make the whole process more re-
sponsive to current diplomate and ABVS expectations of our College. In the near future, you 
will be asked to provide information concerning skills that you feel are crucial to success as a 
veterinary microbiologist in a new survey; the survey data will be used to generate a testing 
profile that will be reflective of the current practice of veterinary microbiology. The survey will 
take approximately 10 minutes to complete. Josh has already moved us to automated grading 
(time and accuracy benefits) and is working with a psychometrician to revamp our test struc-
ture to ensure that we are certifying diplomates who will be well situated to face the challenges 
of the future.  

Dr. Anil Thachil discussed an upcoming continuing education collaboration with the American 
Association of Veterinary Laboratory Diagnosticians. The ACVM & AAVLD Joint Mini-symposium 
on “Emerging Technologies in the Veterinary Microbiology” will now be held on Friday, October 
23rd, 8:00 am-11:45 am in Providence, Rhode Island. Contact Anil for more information at 
ajt86@cornell.edu.  

Dr. Lora Ballweber discussed the findings and recommendations of the subcommittee exam-
ining an additional route for eligibility to sit the ACVM boards (membership in a residency pro-
gram studying veterinary microbiology). The BoG discussed the findings, and voted to approve 
the additional pathway to exam eligibility. The by-laws will be amended to reflect this change, 
and the website information will be updated accordingly. 

It was a very productive meeting, and fun was had by all!  

ACVM 

Sure, it’s human public health, but…. WHO Ebola situation report 14 Oct 2015  from ProMED–mail 
This is the 2nd consecutive week with zero confirmed cases. However, 150 registered contacts 
remain under follow-up in Guinea, of which 118 are high risk, and an additional 259 contacts 
remain untraced.  http://apps.who.int/ebola/current-situation/ebola-situation-report-7-october-2015  

http://apps.who.int/ebola/current-situation/ebola-situation-report-7-october-2015


4 

ACVM Fall 2015 Newsletter 

Committee Updates by Amelia Woolums 

Here’s hoping that your summer was pleasant and that fall is bringing inter-
esting new challenges that aren’t too much to handle.  Over the summer, 
those of us who work in teaching environments get to enjoy a break from 
some responsibilities associated with the school year, but somehow the space 
cleared by those breaks seems to fill up pretty quickly with other activities.  At 
least there’s plenty of variety! 

As your current Vice President, one of my responsibilities is to help identify 
Diplomates to fill vacancies on our committees, when committee members rotate off in July.   
It’s been pointed out that some of you may not be aware of all the standing committees that 
are active in ACVM, or who is currently serving on them, so I’ve been asked to describe our 
standing committees and to identify their current members.   All committee members serve 3-
year terms, with the exception of the Chair of the Examinations Committee, who serves a 5-year 
term.  (Sorry, Dr. Daniels—there’s no provision for early release for good behavior!)  Many 
thanks to all of you who are serving our College through your work on these committees.   

Budget Committee 

The Budget Committee works with the Treasurer to audit the income and expenditures of the 
College each year, and recommends the annual budget to the Board.  They also make recom-
mendations regarding honoraria for officers of the College.  The Budget Committee consists of 
at least three Diplomates, at least one of whom must be a member of the BOG.  The current 
members of the Budget Committee are Dr. S. Zhang, Dr. A. Thachil, and Dr. C. Hayhow.   

Continuing Education and Program Committee 

This Committee plans and oversees continuing education programs presented by the College.  
The Committee also solicits funds to support these programs, in collaboration with the ACVM 
Secretary and the ACVM Treasurer.   Current members of the Continuing Education and Pro-
gram Committee include Dr. A. Thachil (Chair), Dr. K. Sirigireddy, Dr. S. Kariyawasam, Dr. A. 
Rogovskyy, and Dr. M. Schrenzel.   

Communications Committee 

The Communications Committee is our newest standing committee; it was established in 2014.  
The Communications Committee provides technical support and moderation of the ACVM 
listserv; it is also responsible for the production and dispersal of the ACVM newsletter.  The 
Communications Committee includes five members, one of whom serves as the Listserv Admin-
istrator and Newsletter Editor.  Two other members assist with moderating the listserv, and two 
assist with development of the newsletter.  Dr. D. White is currently serving as the Listserv Ad-
ministrator and Newsletter Editor.  Other members of the Communications Committee include 
Dr. G. Songer, Dr. K. Hammac, Dr. M. Schrenzel, and Dr. S. Kuchipudi.                                         

                 ...continued on page 5. 

ACVM 

ProMED-mail: Bluetongue in  Europe: France, serotype 8; Romania, Hungary, serotype 4  

A presentation on this epizootic, submitted by France on 8 Oct 2015 is now available on-line. 

Genotyping of the BTV-8 strain will enable its recognition either as a flare-up of residual virus 

from the previous epizootic (2006-2009) or a (less likely) new introduction.  

BTV-4 is currently circulating in Romania and Hungary (the serotyping of the Hungarian strain as 

BTV-4 was expected but not yet reported).  
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Committee Updates, continued... 

Examinations Committee 

The Examinations Committee approves applicants who wish to sit for our certifying examina-
tions; they also develop and conduct our certifying examinations, evaluate the results, and make 
recommendations to the ACVM officers and the BOG regarding certification of candidates.   

The By-Laws indicate that the membership of the Examinations Committee should reflect the 
various fields encompassed in veterinary microbiology.  By tradition, the Examinations Com-
mittee is made up of 4 subcommittees, each with 3 members representing one of our four spe-
cialties: bacteriology, immunology, parasitology, and virology.  The Chair of the Examinations 
Committee is an additional member of the Committee; thus we have 13 people serving on the 
Examinations Committee.   

Currently, Dr. J. Daniels is the Chair of the Examinations Committee.  The other members of the 
Examinations Committee are: Dr. A. Ramachandran, Dr. S. Kariyawasam, Dr. D. Volokhov, Dr. A. 
Verma, Dr. Y. Bommineni, Dr. J. Loy, Dr. K. Snowden, Dr. S. Little, Dr. Y. Zhang, Dr. M. Sylte, Dr. S. 
Odemuyiwa, and Dr. A. Peregrine.   

Graduate Student Awards Committee 

The Graduate Student Awards Committee consists of up to 12 Diplomates.  This Committee es-
tablishes procedures for the recognition of graduate students who present outstanding papers at 
the CRWAD meeting.  Current members of the Graduate Student Awards Committee are Dr. S. 
Olsen (Chair), Dr. L. Gershwin, Dr. A. Verma, Dr. R. Pudupakam, and Dr. F. Careem.   

Nominating committee 

The Nominating Committee nominates candidates to run for the office of President and for 
membership on the Board of Governors (BOG).  The Nominating Committee also solicits nomi-
nees to receive Honorary Diplomate status, and to receive the Distinguished Veterinary Microbi-
ologist award.  Per our By-Laws, candidates for Vice President, Secretary, and Treasurer are not 
nominated by the Nominating Committee; they are instead nominated by the President and one 
other Diplomate who is not serving on the BOG.  Members of the BOG cannot serve on the Nom-
inating Committee, and members of the Nominating Committee cannot serve on the BOG.  

The Nominating Committee is made up of at least 3 diplomates; the members should represent 
different specialties of ACVM.  The current members of our Nominating Committee are Dr. Mary 
DeBey (Chair), D. Volokhov, Dr. R. Mani, Dr. S. Odemuyiwa, and Dr. D. PIllai.   

ACVM 

Is everything in your lab properly labeled, stored and handled? 

Detection of anthrax outside of the primary containment area of a Department of Defense labor-

atory in May led to an immediate mandatory safety review at all nine DOD labs that handle se-

lect agents and toxins.  Subsequently, concerns regarding improper handling have extended to 

other pathogens including plague, Venezuelan equine encephalitis virus and Easter equine en-

cephalitis virus.  Do you know what pathogens are in your lab?    

The new FDA Veterinary Feed Directive and Antimicrobial resistance: 

The agency is moving to eliminate the use of such drugs for production purposes (i.e., growth promotion 

and feed efficiency). The Veterinary Feed Directive (VFD) final rule continues to require veterinari-

ans to issue all VFDs within the context of a veterinarian-client-patient-relationship (VCPR), and 

specifies the key elements that define a VCPR.  http://www.fda.gov/AnimalVeterinary/

DevelopmentApprovalProcess/ucm449019.htm 
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In the next issue: 

There are many exciting stories to look forward to in our next issue:  new diplomates will be 

announced and candidates for our next round of elections will present their statements. 

We need your help!  Please submit nominations and ideas for the next newsletter to Kenitra 

Hammac (khammac@purdue.edu) by January 5, 2016. 

 Our first bi-annual “Featured Diplomate” will appear in the next issue.  This colleague may 

be deserving of recognition due to a scientific discovery, management of an infectious 

disease outbreak, receipt of an award, benevolent contributions to society or for many 

other reasons. 

 We are also looking for submissions on the lighter side of microbiology: cartoons, poems 

or a link to a music or instructional video, for example.  Stretch your creative muscles and 

submit your original micro-inspired creations. 

 Send us good stories.  You know the kind:  a chance observation leading to an interesting 

finding; negative results that are useful but unlikely to be published, etc... 

 Suggestions?  We’re always happy to take suggestions.  We want to know what you want 

to see in your ACVM newsletter.       

ACVM 

December Board of Governors meeting agenda preview 

In December, the Board of Governors will discuss (among other items): 

 Recertification requirements from the AVMA’s American Board of Veterinary Specialties 

 Continuing education opportunities 

 Opening a pathway to certification by completion of a residency program 

 College finances, dues payments (including those in arrears) 

 Recognition of colleagues we’ve lost 

 Certification examination improvements 

If any diplomate has an issue they would like the Board of Governors to discuss, address, or 
consider, please contact Dr. Chris Chase at christopher.chase@sdstate.edu so the item can be 
added to the agenda. 

PLEASE PAY YOUR DUES!!  You can pay online at http://www.acvm.us/  

Will avian influenza will be back?  Lessons Learned conference, 7/15, Des Moines, IA 

Secretary Vilsack: We have expended, or likely will expend in excess of $700 million in the 

form of indemnification payments to producers as well as the reasonable cost of disinfection 

and clean-up. We expect and anticipate should this reemerge in the fall that number may ob-

viously grow.  

Dr. Jack Shere (APHIS): One of the main  concerns is that the virus could spread beyond the 

Midwest and affect major poultry-producing areas of the southeastern U.S.  

The USDA-APHIS Fall 2015 HPAI Preparedness and Response Plan is online: https://

www.aphis.usda.gov/animal_health/downloads/animal_diseases/ai/hpai-preparedness-and-

response-plan-2015.pdf 


